Spokes Planning Group

Minutes of meeting of 2 April 2012

(draft)

Present: SS, PH, BC, AM; Ed Hawkins (new)

Apols: MP, LB, ER

Transport:

1 B924 crossing, S Queensferry: proposed installation of toucan crossing of Bo'ness Rd. Our suggestions were welcomed by CEC but can't be implemented as scheme is funded on very limited basis by Transport Scotland as part of new FRB.

2 Porty Prom: Wording for new signage has been agreed, but 'no cycling' and 'strictly prohibited' signs have still not been removed. Similar 'no cycling' signage still existing on some Meadows paths.

3 20mph zone, Southside: opened a few days ago by Marshall Poulton.

4 Canal/Fountainbridge:  letter from G McKenzie (27 Feb) says:

the masterplan for Fountain Quay is to be completely reworked in light of the recent acquisition of the site by CEC. This process is being led by EDI - a wholly owned CEC company which

I Chair. I have have asked EDI that they ensure the Transport consultant they employ for this site is alive to the needs of cyclists and the possibilities of using the site to promote cycling to, from and through the various parts of the site.

To help ease pressure on towpath, Fountainbridge is (eventually, as development permits) to be widened at narrow point to permit cycle lanes both sides. Meeting 6 April Sustrans/CEC/Brit Waterways Scotland to discuss.

5 Montrose Terrace: as result of our objections, the trade bins have (at length) been moved back from junction at London Rd, and closer to kerb; and lines repainted;  much better. EH noted similar problem at Viewforth/Gilmore Place junction.

6 Market St cycle lane: some optimism, as Netwk Rail now seeking taxi rank on lower part of Market St, near the station. (And, perhaps, the longer the uphill side of Mkt St remains without meters, the better our chances that a cycle lane becomes acceptable).

7 Leith Walk: meeting on 21st of local groups with Ricardo Marini – he said little on cycling, but most of the Qs were about that. Greener Leith pressing for re-think rather than mere re-instatement of status quo ante. SS has DVD of 'no waiting' proposals, but plans too faint. Cycle lanes to be reinstated using red chips rather than thermo-plastic. But this raises more general issue of replacement when dug up by utilities [for next Cycle Forum]. For Leith Walk, utility work to be done before resurfacing (hooray!).

8 Shandwick Pl TRO: proposes allowing taxis onto main thoroughfare (along with buses, cycles, trams) rather than the crescents. Agreed we wouldn't object, as taxis emerging from/entering crescents would be a hazard.

9 Tram-related: a) Mound/Princes St: painted 'blimp' is needed on RSA corner to keep traffic further out and avoid pinch point. b) planning applications in for 2 new tram stops, Princes St and York Pl., 12/00917/PA and 12/00915/PA respectively. PH to seek discussion with A Renwick.

10 Parking over dropped kerbs: C Brace has responded to our letter at Cycle Forum to confirm he will progress our examples where white lines needed.

11 Canning St 1-way: e-mail from Chris Brace 16 March:

We definitely agree that the Canning Street route [sc. Shandwick Pl to Rutland Sq and elsewhere] is the best one for cyclists and we plan to pursue this as soon as we can.

12 A90 route to FRB: DdF is taking the opportunity offered by several mentions of this in Parl'y Debate, to write to Helen Eadie and other MSPs, seeking improvements; 'flagship tourist route', as well as for commuters; funding has to be from trunk roads budget, not local or cycle budgets.

13 Identifying dangerous junctions in/around Edinburgh: Times campaign gives Spokes members a chance to identify the worst (see Other, (4), below).

Planning:

1 Primark no park: from Cycle Forum, there IS parking for staff; and money given to CEC towards public pkg but not to be implemented till scheme for whole street (Rose St) is brought forward.

2 Haymarket Station: consultation for stakeholders will be held at Rosebery House(Forth Room, 2nd Floor), 27 Apr., 4pm. Local residents also getting a consultation (BC).

3 Barnton Hotel: raised at Forum: SS to give CB a list of possible improvements to give cyclists chance to avoid Q'ferry Rd.

4 Access rights in urban areas: John Mackay, who represents cycling interests on NAF, has written short paper seeking a study of access issues in urban areas, which, he argues, differ in a number of ways from rural access issues. Paper available from PH on request. To re-visit at next meeting.

5 Plans have been published for new cycle path from ERI up to Craigmillar Castle, replacing steps. Very welcome.

6 Greendykes South Master Plan, 12/01109/AMC: published as planning application. Looks good for cycle access, but we need to seek assurance that cyclists get protection at road crossings.

7 Princes St tram stop: from Forum – setts are statutory, but will be mitigated by using smoother variety than previously, less hazard for cyclists. And there likely won't be a bus stop eastbound, which often forced cyclists into setted area. Ref 12/00917/PA

8 Fairmile Inn: p/a for re-development, 12/00758/FUL. Spokes to seek better alignment for path which connects to Caiyside – useful route to Hunter's Tryst, Morrison's etc.

9 Meggetgate: p/a for 60-bed Care Home, 12/00789/FUL, adds danger to Meggetgate, a narrow street with no footways yet which connects to cycle route across Meggetland and gives access to Slateford Station.

10 Quarry Cottages, Newcraighall: new residential p/a, 12/00794/PAN. Seek ped/cycle link to existing path at north end. Public exhibition Hays Business Centre, Hay Ave., 12 Apr, 4-8pm.

11 Wickes, Stevenson Rd: cycle parking wasn't a condition of planning consent, but CEC to seek some, along with better access from site to Westfield Ave, currently a muddy desire line.

Other:

1 STSG seminar, attended by SS, 22 Mar., discussed implications for transport under 3 scenarios, status quo, devo max, and independence. The latter may offer more opportunities, but also more risks of going wrong direction. SS raised issue of strict liability.

2 Midlothian: 40mph around Leadburn junction. We wrote to support this.

3 Parliament/SG: 

a) Joe FitzPatrick Responsible Pkg Bill: Spokes, CTCS and Sustrans are members of the Resp Pkg Alliance, a 17-body support group. Bill includes parking on pavements, across dropped kerbs, and double parking (last 2 of special interest to cyclists, hence our support);

b) Parl'y Debate, 29 March, Alison Johnstone's motion was passed unopposed; all speakers supported a better deal for cyclists; but attendance was small. 

c) Scotsman articles next day (30 Mar) strongly supporting cycling. Very welcome; a 'sea change'.

d) Minister has agreed, following Debate, that CAPS is to be re-written, and has supported on-road cycle training for all children (currently only 30% receive it);

e) DdF attended a meeting of TS's Operational Working Group, on Cycle Safety, 21 Mar.

4 'The Times' campaign for improvements to road junctions across Britain, seeking 10,000 cases; 7500 already sent in, still a chance for members to contribute. PH to ask DdF to e-mail all members with the reference.

5 Pedal on Parl't ride from Meadows to Holyrood, 28 Apr., 3pm. Spokes to give £100 towards costs. 

6 Active Travel conference, Glasgow, 29 May. SS and PH to attend.

7 Spokes hustings for Council elections, 29 Mar. Around 65 attended; 5 speakers, one from each part; 'speed dating' basis. Notes were taken, and will be circulated.

8 CEC Cycle Budget: a provisional list of projects was given out at Forum, but a firmer list will be provided for next Spokes leaflet.

AOB:

1 Access Forum: SS attended meeting. A half-time Access Officer, Martin Duncan, has been appointed.

2 Open Streets mapping; good maps, but contain some discrepancies with Spokes maps re identifying as 'foot' or 'cycle' path. Disagreement as to whether we should act to correct these.

Meeting closed 10.35pm.

Date of Next Meeting: 14 May, at Peter Hawkins, 118/1 Stenhouse Cres., EH11 3HU

Peter Hawkins, 3 Apr 2012

